Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

August 22, 2016
Memorial Hall

7:00pm
Call to Order:  Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Others present: Andrew Baker, Robert Manners and Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz.

Media Present: Nicole Braden, The Independent

Acceptance of Minutes:  Bob presented a motion to accept the August 8, 2016 meeting minutes as presented.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

· Both the Bridge of Flowers Road Race and the Annual Bridge Dinner were a great success.

· The Baker-Polito Administration and MBI/Mass Tech have finalized an agreement with Comcast to extend broadband coverage in the nine communities of Buckland, Chester, Conway, Hardwick, Huntington, Montague, Pelham, Northfield, and Shelburne.  This agreement will provide at least 96% coverage in these communities.

· The Board of Selectmen and the Cable & Technology Committee will host a Comcast Performance Evaluation Hearing on September 19, 2016 at 7:15pm.  Eileen Leahy, Senior Manager of Government and Regulatory Affairs will represent Comcast.

Department Liaison Reports:

Highway – work on Bardwells Ferry Road (between Zerah Fiske and Taylor roads) continues.  The crew is working on drainage and installing culverts; paving is slated for October.
Bassett Road Bridge – Gill Engineering Associates of Needham, MA have inspected the bridge and submitted proposals to the Mass Department of Transportation.  The most cost effective solution appears to be the installation of a temporary bridge.  Bob hopes that once Mass DOT approves the proposal, the project can be put out to bid with an installation in late fall.

Police – the department’s operations are status quo.  Joe indicated that he will have more to report at the next meeting.

Town Office – Andrew had nothing to report.

Public Comment: None

Appointments:

7:15 pm Mariane-Emily Maienza RE: Speeding on Church Street:  Mariane did not appear for her appointment however; members of the Board reviewed photographs of the area provided by Sergeant Bardwell.  At first glance, it would appear that the row of trees along the east side of her neighbor’s property line is partly to blame for her obstructed view when backing out of her driveway.  The police department has agreed to monitor speed on her street and the highway superintendent suggested that Mariane speak to her neighbor regarding some tree trimming.
7:30 pm John Payne RE: Best Committee Update – John rescheduled his appointment for September 19th.

Old Business:

Mass Solarize Program – Solar Committee Member, John Walsh report that 22 site assessments have been conducted; 4 contracts signed; and 19 more households waiting.  To further promote the Program, the Committee will host a “Meet the Experts” event on Thursday, September 15th from 6:00pm to 8:00pm at the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School, they will have an informational booth at the Shelburne Grange Fair, and they will be mailing postcards to every household in rural Shelburne.

Memorial Hall Lease – Bob is waiting to confirm meeting dates with Memorial Hall Association representative, Richard Warner.

Highway Department Vacancy – Bob reported that four candidates were interviewed last week.  Three were invited back this afternoon for some equipment operation performance testing.  All three possess CDL licensure; two would need to obtain their hydraulics license.  Bob recommended that the Board conduct final interviews for all three candidates on August 31st at 7pm.  Terry will schedule interviews for that date.
Appointment of “Records Access Officer” – Before the discussion began, Joe recued himself and turned the meeting over to the Vice- Chairman, Andrew Baker.  After reviewing materials provided by the Town Clerk, both Andrew and Bob felt that it was a natural alignment to appoint the Town Clerk to this position.  Bob presented a motion to appoint Joe Judd, Town Clerk as t he town’s Record Access Officer.  Andrew seconded the motion.  The motion passed with two in favor; and one abstention.   Following the discussion, Andrew turned the meeting back to Chairman, Judd.

New Business: 

Pratt Memorial Library RE: Proposed Historic Tax Credit Program – Bob explained that federal tax credits are awarded to non-profit agencies to offset the cost of significant improvements.  Non-profit agencies can then sell the tax credits to larger corporations as a means of increasing their earnings.  An independent fundraising group hired by the Building Committee has suggested this concept as a means of funding approximately $300,000 in building improvements.  Bob has spoken with Attorney MacNicol to determine what steps would need to be taken in order for the library to become eligible for the Tax Credit Program.  Based on that conversation, Bob believes that the following steps must be taken:

· Town meeting vote to incorporate the Pratt Building Committee;

· Pratt Building Committee files for 501c status;
· Pratt Building Committee leases the library from the town (town meeting vote).

Donna has drafted a lease document to be considered should everyone agree to proceed.  At present, Bob is waiting to hear back from the fundraising group.  Andrew suggested that the Partnership might want to consider 501c status so that other town affiliated groups like the library could seek shelter under one big non-profit “umbrella”.  As the project moves forward, Joe would also like to include members of the Finance Committee in the discussion.
Jennifer Morse RE: Assistant Assessor Position – Jennifer has been assisting the Board of Assessors as “interim” Assistant Assessor since February of this year.  She has agreed to accept the part-time position immediately providing that once the Patriot data conversion is complete, there is a willingness to revise the position’s job description to be more in keeping with her daily responsibilities.  Andrew presented a motion to hire Jennifer as Assistant Assessor at an hourly rate of $19.25 and agreed that the Board will work with her to revise the existing job description to be more aligned with the position’s duties.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   
Highway Department RE: Rejection of Bids Received for Dump Truck Body – Two bids were received at the August 3, 2016 bid opening hosted by the Franklin Regional Council of Government’s Procurement Department.  One bid did not meet the town’s specifications and the second bid was over budget.  Highway Superintendent requested that the Board reject both bids.  A second round of bidding is presently underway with a bid opening date of September 2nd.  Bob presented a motion to reject any all bids received at the August 3rd bid opening.  Andrew seconded the motion; motion passed unanimously.
Other Business:

F.C. Solid Waste Management District RE: Hazardous Waste Day – the Board executed a Memorandum of Understanding for the Hazardous Household Waste Collection on October 1st.  A sum of $1,500 was allocated at town meeting for this event.

F.C. Solid Waste Management District RE: Transfer Station Inspections – the Board executed a Memorandum of Understanding for an annual third-party transfer station inspection.  The cost of the annual inspection is $150.

Memorial Hall Tree – Don Bascom noticed a small tree growing on a ledge at Memorial Hall and reported it to Joe. Town staff is aware of the tree. It was removed once before.
Correspondence: None

Public Comment: None

Adjournment: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:10pm.  Andrew seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  The Board will not meet on Monday, September 5th. The next regularly scheduled meeting will be on Monday, September 19th.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Narkewicz

Town Administrator
